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Dear Family & Friends:

As you know, we are working in three areas in Pakistan: Education, Skills Training, and Health. Our main activity is providing support for primary education to poor children. Below we give you an update on the existing projects and highlights of the new ones: 

EDUCATION
1. Formal Education in Permanent Buildings. Land is provided by the local community; we pay for construction of the school building, as well as for furniture and equipment. Our Pakistani partners manage the schools, charging low fees and covering the operating losses by donations collected locally. We have helped establish three such schools, all co-educational, and non-sectarian.

a) Fazal Noor Model School. This primary school, our first one, was opened in April 2001 and currently 339 students are enrolled. Tuition fees are $5 per month, and teachers’ salaries vary between $40 and $60 a month. Eighteen women teachers are employed. There is no more space to increase enrollment. 

b) Haji Bostan Public School. Construction of this small primary school was completed in April 2002. This school also has reached its maximum enrollment capacity of 253 students. Tuition fees are $4 per month. Nine women teachers are employed. The school has space to build two more classrooms, which will be built in the near future. 

c) Dadi Helena School. This is our most recent primary school. Constructed at the cost of $60,000, it opened in August 2004. Building construction costs in Pakistan are about $8 per square foot: The Canadian dollar can do wonders in the Third World countries! At the time of writing, 165 students are enrolled (93 girls and 72 boys), and nine teachers have been hired. From our experience of the two other schools, it takes about three years to fill up a school. However, in this instance, it might take less than two years before the maximum enrollment capacity of 220 students is reached. The tuition fees in this school are incredibly low, 75 cents a month, less than one-fifth of the other two schools. Reason: Our partner CARE (Cooperation for Advancement, Rehabilitation and Education), contributes large sums from its own resources to cover the operating losses. By the way, our partner CARE is a Private Trust just like we are a Private Foundation. Out of four Trustees of CARE, three are women, and its Managing Trustee is a woman who is also head of her family’s business; somewhat rare in Pakistan. 

2. Non-Formal Education in Temporary Quarters. These are one-room, one-teacher schools meant for the children of the poorest of the poor, and for working children. Classes are held at the teacher’s home or in a community building. Students do not pay any fees; we also provide them with books, notebooks, and mats or benches to sit on. In addition, we pay the teacher's salary. All schools are co-educational and non-sectarian. In the Pakistani school system, the primary school academic programme is of five years’ duration. In the non-formal system, due to fewer holidays, the same curriculum is covered in 36-40 months. Currently, we are working with three organizations: 

a) IQRA (literally, read) Schools: In April 2001 we sponsored three of these schools in Lahore. Three months ago, one of these schools completed its three-year primary level academic programme, with 22 students graduating with good marks. A Christian girl student stood first! The second school will complete its three-year term this fall and the third school next spring. 

b) ROSHNI (literally, light) Schools: We signed an agreement and the school started on September 1, 2004, in Multan; a large city about six hours’ drive south of Lahore. The teacher's salary is $25 per month, and the classes are held in the teacher’s home. The total cost of this 40-month programme is $2,500 and about 30 students will benefit from it.

c) GODH (literally, lap of mother) Schools. This will be a school for children of squatters, homeless people, and gypsies, etc.  All big cities in Pakistan have colonies of uprooted people living in makeshift plastic and straw tents with no water, sewage, or electricity. Residents of these colonies make a living scavenging in garbage dumps, or working as porters or street hawkers, etc. GODH specializes in providing education and health care services to children of these colonies who generally help their families’ incomes by working alongside their parents.

We have just signed an agreement with GODH to establish a non-formal school. We will be paying for construction of a school “building” costing us about $500!  It will actually just be one large hut made up of mud, straw, and plastic. In addition to paying for the 3-year schooling of about 30 children, we will also pay for bimonthly visits of a physician who will attend to the medical needs of the children and their families, a unique service for that community. The total cost for the three-year programme will be $5,000. 

3. Scholarships ( valued from $2.50 to $7.50 per month per student!). We have an ongoing scholarship programme, which offers: 

· 21 scholarships in Haji Bostan Public School

· 15 scholarships for Gypsy students in five different locations 

· 8 scholarships in one school run by CARE 

· 15 scholarships in two Christian schools through a Christian women's organization called AMEN, an acronym for "All Mothers Educated Now". 

Society in Pakistan is very stratified along religious and sectarian lines. About 97% of Pakistanis are Muslims. Christians comprise about 1% of the population. Most of our main partners are Muslims. However, children from Christian families are welcome in Muslim schools. 

SKILLS TRAINING
We have two small vocational schools in which young girls and women learn traditional needlecraft and sewing. This training helps the invisible household economy of poor families, and can potentially generate income from outside work.

1. Nani Maria Vocational School. This three-room school was established in 2000. The school enrollment has varied from 25 to 50 students. It has two instructors. 

2. Dr. Marilyn Mohan Vocational School. You will recall that last year we decided to establish this school in memory of our friend Marilyn. Bernard Mohan, Marilyn’s husband, and Marilyn’s and Bernie’s friends are the main funders of this project. Building of this two-room school, attached to Dadi Helena School, has just been completed at a cost of $15,000. Our Pakistani partner, CARE, is in the process of hiring a qualified instructor. About 40 young girls and women have expressed interest in learning crafts at this school.

HEALTH
1. Amina Jabbar (Trust) Hospital. This, our first project, started in November 1997. This out-patient hospital is running well. Our Pakistani partner keeps on asking us to expand the facility and make it an in-patient hospital. We are resisting. We feel the total area is too small to upgrade it to a cost-effective in-patient hospital. Moreover, after almost seven years experience of working in Pakistan, we feel we should concentrate on education. 

2. Hepatitis B Vaccination Campaign.  Last year, in partnership with an out-patient hospital in Lahore, we provided funds for 1,000 doses of vaccination for poor children under five years old. 
IN CANADA

The Maria-Helena Bursary Fund is doing well at the University of British Columbia. This year two undergraduate students were awarded bursaries. These bursaries are awarded from the income generated from the capital of this fund.

Thank you all for your continuous support and prayers. Let us know if you have any questions. 

We would like to wish you all the best at Christmas, and happiness in the New Year.

Muhammad (Mo) Iqbal



Diane Fast

President





Vice-President
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